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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 1, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 28, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 28, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back.
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4. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Claimant’s entitlement to temporary total disability from

July 7, 2010, to a date to be determined.

2. Whether the respondents should be held in contempt and

whether late payment penalties should be assessed pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-802(e) and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(c).

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that there is a final
order of the Commission awarding temporary
total disability benefits and the Claimant
remains within her healing period and unable
to work, therefore, the date yet to be
determined that would end the Claimant’s
entitlement to temporary total disability
benefits has not been reached yet.

The Claimant contends that the Respondents
should be held in contempt and fined
appropriately because of their intentional and
willful refusal to obey a final Order of the
Commission.

The Claimant contends that an appropriate
penalty should be assessed against the
Respondents pursuant to § ACA 11-9-802.

This claim has already been controverted
therefore the Claimant is entitled to an
attorney’s fee and in fact should be awarded a
second attorney’s fee for having to relitigate
an issue that has already been litigated.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that appropriate benefits
have been paid pursuant to the award; that
temporary total disability benefits along with



3

the statutory attorney’s fee were paid to the
Claimant for the period of October 17, 2009,
through July 6, 2010; that upon reviewing
updated medical records from Claimant’s
treating physician, Dr. Johnson, that she was
released to return to work on April 27, 2010,
and that Claimant was receiving Social
Security Disability Benefits in (sic) the
amount of $935 per month.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-nine-year-old female

who suffered a compensable low back injury on October 15, 2009,

while employed by the respondent.  On April 8, 2010, this

administrative law judge conducted a hearing regarding the

claimant’s October 15, 2009, injury.  That injury was found to be

compensable and, among other benefits, the claimant was awarded

temporary total disability benefits from October 17, 2009, to a

date yet to be determined in an opinion issued on July 6, 2010.

The respondents appealed that opinion to the Full Commission.  On

October 6, 2010, the Full Commission issued an opinion affirming

and adopting this administrative law judge’s July 6, 2010, opinion.

The respondents then appealed that decision to the Arkansas Court

of Appeals.  The Arkansas Court of Appeals issued a mandate dated

May 4, 2011, affirming the Full Commission’s opinion in this

matter.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from July 7,

2010, until October 20, 2011.  The claimant underwent surgical

intervention for her compensable low back injury on October 30,

2009.  The surgery was performed by Dr. Arthur Johnson of the River

Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  The claimant’s medical records show
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that Dr. Johnson performed a left L4-5 and L5-S1 TLIF on the

claimant’s lumbar spine.  The claimant continued to treat post

surgery with Dr. Johnson for her compensable injury.

On April 27, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Johnson and

the following is a portion of the medical report from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is
seen in followup after a discogram of her
lumbar spine.  The discogram was positive at
the L3-4 level.  However, there was contrast
in the right anterior angle and that probably
accounts for the positivity, as most of the
pain fibers are located in this area.  The
patient’s pain however is much better now than
it was before and she is now to the point
where she wants to go back to work.  She is
still having some back pain, but nothing like
she had prior to surgery and is even better
now than she was at our last clinic visit.
She is ambulating without significant
difficulty.  She gets up and down without
hesitation.

IMPRESSION: Finally showing significant
improvement following surgical intervention.
She still has an incomplete fusion on the CT
scan of her lumbar spine although she is still
early postoperatively.  Her initial surgery
was on 10/30/2009.  She is only approximately
about six months out from surgery.

PLAN: At this point we will let her to return
to work with no lifting greater then twenty
pounds and no frequent bending, kneeling or
stooping.  We will see her back in the clinic
in approximately six months and we will get a
CT scan of the lumbar spine to evaluate her
fusion on her return to the clinic
appointment.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding her April 27, 2010, visit with Dr. Johnson and

her attempt to return to work:

“Q. There’s a report indicating that you saw
Doctor Johnson on April 27 of 2010 and he
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released to go to some kind of restricted duty
work.  Do you recall that visit?

A. I ask him if he would.  He didn’t
volunteer to release me.

Q. So you actually ask him to release you?

A. I ask him to release me because I had no
money to pay my bills and I wanted to try and
see if I could back to work.

Q. Now did he actually totally release you
at that point or did you have a return
appointment with him?

A. I had a return appointment.  He released
me to light duty only.

Q. Did you in fact go to Saint Edward and
ask them for light duty work?

A. I did.  Yes, I did.

Q. Did you do some work?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. How long did you last?

A. About two weeks.

Q. What happened?

A. I continued to have such bad pain my
supervisor pulled me over and told me that all
the other employees was telling her that I was
in constant pain.  They could tell I was in
constant pain.  I couldn’t concentrate on the
job that they had given me and they thought it
best that I go back and see the doctor.

Q. So Saint Edward – somebody in a
supervisory capacity at Saint Edward basically
told you, you couldn’t continue to work and
you needed to go back to the doctor.

A. Exactly.

Q. And did you in fact return to Doctor
Johnson’s office?
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A. Yes, I did.

Q. It appears that that return visit was on
June 17 of 2010.  Does that sound about right?

A. That sounds about right.  Yes, sir.

Q. It appears that you were taken – you were
given a slip saying that you needed to be off
work at that point.

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Between that point and when you saw
Doctor Johnson on October 20th of 2011, were
you ever released to go back to work?

A. No, sir.

Q. Did you ever perform any kind of
employment between June 17, 2010 and November,
I’m sorry, October 20, 2011?

A. No, sir.

Q. In your opinion were you physically able
to work during that period of time?

A. No, sir.

Q. Did anybody offer you any work during
that period of time?

A. No, sir.”

In the plan portion of Dr. Johnson’s medical records from the

claimant’s June 17, 2010, visit found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 14,

Dr. Johnson does make notation that the claimant had attempted to

return to work and that attempt was met with failure.  At that

time, he again removed the claimant from work.

Dr. Johnson was deposed by the parties on November 22, 2011.

That deposition has been marked Joint Exhibit 4 and has been made

a part of the Commission’s file.  The respondents’ attorney

questioned Dr. Johnson regarding the date the claimant reached



7

maximum medical improvement during the deposition testimony.  The

testimony of Dr. Johnson regarding the claimant’s maximum medical

improvement date follows:

“Q.   Now, Doctor, I know that you did not
release her from your care, but is it fair to
say that she had reached maximum medical
improvement as of April 27th, 2010?

                
A.   Not quite, I don't think, at that point.

Q.   Do you have a date that you believe she 
    reached maximum medical improvement?

                
A.   I would have to look at my records and
see that.

                
Q.   If you would, please do.

                
A.   Okay.  Actually, I think because of her
lack of complete fusion, she hadn't reached,
in my opinion, she hadn't reached the point of
maximum medical improvement -- normally within
about six months to a year patients have
reached the point of maximum medical
improvement provided everything has actually
gone the way it should, but in her case
because of the -- it's hard to tell whether a
patient is still having problems from pain
problems if they haven't had a complete fusion
yet because sometimes it's the -- you can
still get some motion there you can't really
detect as easily in patients that haven't
quite fused.  And so I think I left her case
open primarily because of the lack of complete
fusion at those two levels.

                
Q.   And so sitting here today, do you have a
date that she reached maximum medical
improvement?

                
A.   Let's see.  I think I saw her last --
okay.  On this note that I saw her here on
10-20-2011, at that point it was determined
that she had a reasonably good fusion at that
point, so that would be about the time that I
would say she's reached the point of maximum
medical improvement.

                
Q.   So, just to make sure the record's clear,
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it's your testimony, Doctor, your opinion that
Mrs. Gilstrap reached maximum medical
improvement as of October 20th of 2011, is
that correct?

                
A.   That's correct.

                
Q.   And, Doctor, can you have a patient that
reaches maximum medical improvement before
they have complete bone fusion?

                
A.   Yes, you can have patients that do.

                
Q.   Why in this case then was there -- could
you not have maximum medical improvement at an
earlier date?

                
A.   Well, because she had ongoing problems
still and with the fusion still not being
complete, you can't completely say that the
symptoms aren't related to the failure of the
fusion.

                
Q.   And did she have any ongoing symptoms as
of October 20th of 2011?

                
A.   Yes.  She still had some ongoing
problems.

                
Q.   And what were her complaints at that
point?

                
A.   Okay.  She's still complaining of
problems with back pain and bilateral leg pain
and she was also -- she's in a pain management
clinic at that point, also.”

Given the deposition testimony of Dr. Johnson and the medical

records submitted in this matter, I find that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement on October 20, 2011.  However, the

medical records indicate that the claimant was noncompliant with

the use of a bone growth stimulator.  Dr. Johnson discusses this in

his deposition.  A portion of that testimony follows:

“Q.   So, was the use of the stimulator
initially prescribed in September or was it
prescribed right after the surgery?
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A.   It was -- it was prescribed sometime
right after the surgery and I'm not sure when
she actually first got the stimulator and it
may have been not until March that she got the
stimulator, I believe.  Because according to
the readings that we have, the readings start
in March.

                
Q.   Okay.  So, if she didn't get the
stimulator until March, that's five months
after the surgery, is that correct?

                
A.   That's correct.

                
MS. PIPKIN:    Object to the form.

                
Q.   Excuse me?

                
MS. PIPKIN:    I said object to the form.

                
Q.   Okay.  That's fine.  I was just asking
how many months is it from October of 2009
until March of 2010?

                
A.   So, that's about -- yeah, it's about five
months.

                
Q.   Okay.  So, even if she was not regularly
using the stimulator, that couldn't have had
any effect on her healing until after March of
2010, is that correct?

                
A.   That's correct.”

After review of Dr. Johnson’s testimony from his deposition

and the medical records, there appears to be some confusion on the

part of Dr. Johnson or his office regarding when the bone growth

stimulator was actually provided to the claimant.  While it is

clear that he believes maximum medical improvement could have been

reached by the claimant faster had she been fully compliant, he

could not quantify how full compliance would have actually affected

the maximum medical improvement date.  It would be pure speculation

on the part of the Commission to determine that maximum medical
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improvement would have occurred sometime prior to October 20, 2011,

had the bone growth stimulator been utilized properly.  Again, some

medical records indicate that it was given to the claimant

following surgery in October 2009 but in deposition testimony Dr.

Johnson indicated that she might not have even received the device

until March 2010.

I find that the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011,

except for the period of about two weeks at which time the claimant

was engaged in an attempt to return to work for the respondent.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not the respondents should be held in contempt and whether late

payment penalties should be assessed pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-802(c) and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(e).

I will first address the claimant’s request to consider

whether the respondents should be held in contempt and also whether

they should be assessed the penalty pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-802(e).  Upon review of the complete record, I find no grounds to

determine that the respondents should be held in contempt of the

Commission’s order that was affirmed in a mandate by the Court of

Appeals on May 4, 2011.  I will note, however, that the

Commission’s order that was affirmed in the Court of Appeals

mandate of May 4, 2011, became final on May 22, 2011, which is

eighteen days after the mandate of the Court of Appeals pursuant to

Supreme Court Rule 2-4(a).  I also have failed to find any evidence

that the respondents should be assessed any penalty under Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-802(e) which requires the Commission to find willful and

intentional failure to pay a benefit.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(c) requires the respondents to pay

installment benefits to the claimant within fifteen days after they

became due.  The temporary total disability benefits that were

awarded to the claimant in the decision that was affirmed by the

Arkansas Court of Appeals’ May 4, 2011, mandate and became final on

May 22, 2011, would have become due on June 5, 2011.  I note that

joint exhibit 2, Page 1, is a copy of a check for a portion of the

temporary total disability benefits that were awarded and affirmed

by mandate of the Court of Appeals.  Those checks were not issued

until June 15, 2011, as such the respondents shall pay the 20

percent penalty on those benefits.

The respondents in this matter only paid temporary total

disability benefits to the claimant until July 6, 2010; however,

the opinion that affirmed through mandate of the Court of Appeals

ordered that benefits be paid from October 17, 2009, to a date yet

to be determined.  As I have previously stated in this opinion, I

found that the claimant was entitled to temporary total disability

from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011.  While the respondents

stopped payment of those benefits, they did so at their own peril

in that those benefits should have been paid within fifteen days

after they became due.  Inasmuch, the respondents shall also pay a

20 percent penalty on temporary total disability benefits that have

been awarded from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011, less the
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period of about two weeks in which the claimant attempted to return

to work for the respondent.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 28, 2011, and contained

in a pre-hearing order filed September 28, 2011, are hereby

accepted as fact.

2. The claimant is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011, less the period

of about two weeks during which time the claimant had attempted to

return to work.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that the respondents should be held in contempt of this

Commission’s previous order which was affirmed by mandate of the

Arkansas Court of Appeals on May 4, 2011.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that the respondents should be assessed a late payment

penalty pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(e).

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the respondents should be assessed a penalty pursuant to Ark.
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Code Ann. §11-9-802(c) for the temporary total disability benefits

that were paid in a check dated June 15, 2011, for temporary total

disability benefits from October 17, 2009, to July 6, 2010.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the respondents shall pay a late payment penalty pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(c) for the temporary total disability

benefits from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011,less the period

of about two weeks in which the claimant attempted to return to

work for the respondent.

7. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to a fee commiserate with the

benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from July 7, 2010, until October 20, 2011,less

the period of about two weeks in which the claimant attempted to

return to work for the respondent.  The respondents shall also pay

a 20 percent penalty pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(c) on the

temporary total disability benefits from July 7, 2010, to October

20, 2011, less the period of about two weeks in which the claimant

attempted to return to work for the respondent.  The respondents

shall pay a 20 percent penalty on the temporary total disability

benefits that were paid to the claimant for the time period of

October 17, 2009, through July 6, 2010, as those benefits were not

paid in a timely manner.
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The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


